M I N U T E S

TOWN OF APPLE VALLEY

PLANNING COMMISSION 

Regular Meeting
Wednesday, December 15, 2010

CALL TO ORDER

At 6:00 p.m., the Regular Meeting of the Planning Commission of the Town of Apple Valley for December 15, 2010, was called to order by Vice-Chairman Tinsley.

INSTALLATION OF NEWLY APPOINTED COMMISIONERS

The Oath of Office was administered to Mr. Jason Lamoreaux and Mr. Daniel Seagondollar by Patty Hevle, Planning Commission Secretary
Roll Call

Planning Commission

Roll call was taken with the following members present:  Commissioner David Hernandez, Commissioner Jason Lamoreaux, Commissioner Daniel Seagondollar, and  Vice-Chairman B.R. “Bob” Tinsley; Absent:  Commissioner Larry Cusack.      
STAFF PRESENT

Lori Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development; Douglas Fenn, Senior Planner; Conrad Olmedo, Assistant Planner; Richard Pedersen, Deputy Town Engineer; and Patty Hevle, Planning Commission Secretary.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Commissioner Lamoreaux led the Pledge of Allegiance.
1.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Minutes for the Regular Meeting of November 17, 2010 will be distributed at the January 5, 2011 meeting.
2. Conditional Use Permit No. 2010-007.
Applicant:  
Mr. Brian Hintergardt
Location:    
18737 Highway 18, Unit #6; APN 0473-082-33.  
Vice-Chairman Tinsley opened the public hearing at 6:08 pm.  
Mr. Conrad Olmedo presented the staff report as filed by the Planning Division.

Commissioner Lamoreaux had questions regarding the recreational vehicle parking. 

Mr. Olmedo stated that there will be two (2) designated parking spaces for recreational vehicles.  

Commissioner Seagondollar commented that, although Condition of Approval No. P9 concerning the test-drive route is required per the current Development Code, he felt the customer should not be restricted to a test-drive route, especially when wanting to test drive a recreational vehicle.  

Mr. Olmedo commented that the Development Code does prohibit test driving on residential streets.  

Mr. Brian Hintergardt, the applicant, stated that the business is internet based and they were only looking for a safe place to store the vehicles and keep them out of the weather.  Most of the transactions would be conducted via computer, except for the signing of final documents and picking up the vehicle.

Mr. Justin Berry, stated he was a partner with the owner of Highland Motorsports and they are looking for a branch location in Apple Valley.  He stated the office was small with only a couple of display areas and they mainly deal in boats and some recreational vehicles.  He stated they work by appointment only and have no employees and would not be at the location on a full time basis.

Commissioner Hernandez commented on prohibiting a Public Address system and adding that to Condition of Approval No. P12.  

The applicants had no objection, stating they would not need a Public Address system.

Mr. Hintergardt requested that Condition of Approval No. P10 be clarified, because they would like to store boats also.  

Ms. Lori Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development, stated they could change the wording on that Condition to read “inclusive” instead of “exclusive”.  

The applicants agreed with all of the other Conditions of Approval.

Since there was no one in the audience requesting to speak to this item, Vice-Chairman Tinsley closed the public hearing at 6:21 p.m.
Commissioner Seagondollar suggested removing Condition of Approval No. P19.

The Commission agreed to modify the Conditions of Approval by striking Condition of Approval No. P9, changing “exclusive” to “inclusive in Condition of Approval No. P10 and adding to Condition of Approval No. P12 that any PA system would be prohibited.
Ms. Lamson, stated that the Commission could remove Condition No. P9; however, the prohibition of test driving vehicles on residential streets within the Development Code would remain, unless amended in the future.

MOTION:


Motion by Commissioner Hernandez, seconded by Commissioner Seagondollar, that the Planning Commission move to:
1. Find that, pursuant to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), Section No. 15301, Class 1, the proposed request is Categorically Exempt from further environmental review.

2. Find the Facts presented in the staff report support the required Findings for approval and adopt the Findings.

3. Approve Conditional Use Permit No. 2010-007, subject to the amended Conditions of Approval.

4. Direct staff to file the Notice of Exemption.


ROLL CALL VOTE:

Ayes:

Commissioner Hernandez



Commissioner Lamoreaux



Commissioner Seagondollar


Vice-Chairman Tinsley

Noes:

None

Abstain:
None

Absent:
Commissioner Cusack

The motion carried by a 4-0-0-1 vote

3. Tentative Parcel Map No. 18095, Development Permit No. 2010-009, Conditional Use Permit No. 2005-024, Special Use Permit No. 2005-015, Variance No. 2009-001 and Sign Permit No. 2005-040.
Applicant:  
Tait & Associates, representatives for Wal-Mart
Location:    
The project site is generally located on the east side of Dale Evans Parkway, between Bass Hill Road and Thunderbird Road; APN 3112-251-24.  

Vice-Chairman Tinsley opened the public hearing at 6:25 p.m.
Mr. Doug Fenn, Senior Planner, presented a PowerPoint presentation for each item including the Tentative Parcel Map, Development Permit, Conditional Use Permit, and Sign Permit applications.

Mr. Fenn stated that the findings would be reviewed and the project would be voted on at the January 5, 2010, Planning Commission meeting.  The Town Attorney’s office will be modifying the findings and they will be distributed to the Planning Commission prior to the January 5, 2011 meeting. He further commented that no negative comments or concerns had been received as of December 15, 2010,  concerning the Environmental Impact Report.
Mr. Ross Geller with Applied Planning, stated he prepared the Environmental Impact Report for this project.  He stated the Initial Study was prepared and provided to the public for review for thirty (30) day review period required by State Law..

Mr. Geller stated that they reviewed the infrastructure necessary to support the project and the effects of bringing it to the project.  He stated that this particular project includes a grouping of traffic improvements that would include widening and improving the east side of Dale Evans Parkway.  Mr. Geller stated that his traffic consultant and his finance advisor were available for any questions or concerns the Commission might have.

Commissioner Hernandez requested to know if property would be taken to complete the intersection of Highway 18 and Standing Rock Road.

Mr. Richard Pedersen, Town Engineer, stated there is excess public land that will no longer be required once the right lane is constructed.  Standing Rock Road will connect to Highway 18 with a traffic signal at the intersection.  Outer Highway 18 will be eliminated.

Commissioner Seagondollar requested to know if an acoustical study had been done regarding the Variance Permit for the wall.  

Mr. Geller stated an acoustical study was done and is a part of the environmental report.  He stated the wall was needed based upon truck activity on the eastern property line.

Discussion ensued on possible traffic concerns.

Commissioner Lamoreaux asked about the pedestrian path.
Ms. Lamson stated it was the intention to have the Civic Center Park and the retention area of the project merge together with the proposed pedestrian path .

Commissioner Hernandez commented on the number of signals along Highway 18 and that the possibly of a traffic backup.
Ms. Tiana Hamilton, the applicant’s engineer, stated they were working with the Town’s engineers and the signals would be synchronized.

Mr. Pedersen stated that there is a Condition of Approval in place to address the synchronization of the traffic signals.  

Vice-Chairman Tinsley asked about the use of solar power panels.

Mr. Fenn stated there was some conversation concerning solar power panels installation on the building, however, other construction alternatives will meet allow the project to exceed state requirements without the use of solar panels.

Ms. Lamson stated that the applicant is required to comply with the Climate Action Plan and they have done so.  
Commissioner Seagondollar stated that as of January 2011, California Building Code  requires reflective roofing on all buildings exceeding 10,000 square feet.

Ms. Lamson further stated there is a requirement in the Climate Action Plan that promotes and encourages the planting of trees.  This has to balance with our landscape requirements to limit the amount of water usage.  She stated all this would be accomplished during the plan check process.

Vice-Chairman Tinsley stated he would like to see the project exceed the current requirements for water usage.
Vice-Chairman Tinsley requested to know if there was a time line for completion of the project and what would be done with the existing Wal-Mart building.

Mr. Donovan Collier, of Gresham Savage Nolan Tilden representing Wal-Mart, stated the projected time frame would be at least two (2) years and that the existing store would be sold to a buyer already identified, but he was not sure what the buyer’s intention would be for the building.

Ms. Vicki Cabriales, representing the Hispanic High Desert Chamber of Commerce, stated she was in favor of the project.
Mr. Pat Orr of Little Ceasar’s Pizza, stated he was also in favor of the project and its location.

Chief Art Bishop, Apple Valley Fire Protection District, stated that Walmart has always supported our community and credited them for the new training facility at the Victor Valley College.  He stated that, speaking as a private citizen, he is a Wal-Mart shopper and very proud to admit it.  Mr. Bishop felt that it would enhance the community.

Commissioner Hernandez requested to know if the intersection of Apple Valley Road and Highway 18 would be realigned.

Mr. Pedersen stated that Wal-Mart would be a contributor in funding for that project, as well as obtaining some State funds.

Ms. Lamson commented that the Findings are currently being modified by our Town Attorney and will be forwarded to the Commission next week.  She stated a motion for continuance to the Januarry 5, 2011, meeting would be appropriate, so the opened public hearing could be re-opened at that meeting to review the Findings and a motion made at that time.


MOTION:


Motion by Commissioner Hernandez, seconded by Vice-Chairman Tinsley, that the Planning Commission move to continue this item to the January 5, 2011, Planning Commission meeting.
ROLL CALL VOTE:

Ayes:

Commissioner Hernandez



Commissioner Lamoreaux



Commissioner Seagondollar


Vice-Chairman Tinsley

Noes:

None

Abstain:
None

Absent:
Commissioner Cusack

The motion carried by a 4-0-0-1 vote

PUBLIC COMMENTS

Mr. Jim Perdue, of Apple Valley, commented that the Planning Commission should only require the minimum requirements and if that was not sufficient, then the minimums should be changed within the Code. 
Mr. Caleb Christensen, of Apple Valley, had a question on retention basins around the project.
PLANNING COMMISSION COMMENTS

Commissioners Lamoreaux and Seagondollar commented they were honored to be on the Commission.

STAFF COMMENTS

Ms. Lori Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development, welcomed the new Commissioners and advised them to contact her any time should they have questions.

OTHER BUSINESS
None.
ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Commissioner Hernandez, seconded by Commissioner Seagondollar, and unanimously carried, to adjourn the meeting of the Planning Commission at 7:40 p.m. to the Regular Meeting on January 5, 2011.








Respectfully Submitted by:







__________________________







Patty Hevle







Planning Commission Secretary







Approved by:

_________________________

Vice-Chairman Tinsley
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